Town of Hartford
Road Committee Meeting

August 27, 2013 

Town Hall

MINUTES
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.   Members present were: Harley Swanson, Chairman; Neil Hanley, Vice-Chairman; Leslie Boness, Secretary; Barry Langer, and Daniel Maddox.  Thomas Standard, reporter, attended on behalf of the Sun Journal.
1.  Minutes of the Meeting – August 13, 2013 
Neil Hanley distributed copies of the draft minutes. Dan recommended a clarification amendment in the third paragraph and the word Ordinance was added after Subdivision.  It was also noted that the officers were approved by acclamation.
Dan Maddox made a motion, seconded by Harley Swanson, to accept the Minutes as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.
2.  Distribution of Materials and Maps
Dan Maddox distributed 2 different Hartford maps to everyone. The need for accurate maps with additional information was discussed.  Tom Standard advised that the Town Clerk’s Office may have additional information sources, but there could be a question as to what is, or is not, publicly available for use.  Dan will speak with Lianne.  Leslie also offered to speak with Mike Lara, a Geographic Information Systems (GIS) specialist, who may be able to assist with locating currently available local roads maps from public sources. 

Harley distributed materials from the Maine Local Roads Center program, jointly attended by Barry and Harley, and they discussed the DOT program which they found to be very good and helpful.  Neil agreed to try to copy the RSMS Field Manual for the Committee members.  Dan has the data from trip counts done in 2009 on 6/23.  It includes 1 week of traffic on 8 roads in the town.  He will distribute electronic files. The information will be included on the maps, so it may be part of continuing road evaluations and considerations. 

Discussion ensued regarding the benefits of the programs and materials available for use from the State, including the RSMS.  It was returned to, with several related motions, later in the meeting.
3. Specific Road Action Plans
The Committee discussed current, 1 and 5 year action plans; and noted that the Comprehensive Plan recommends consideration of a long term 10 year view, as well.

Gurney Hill Road:  At the prior meeting specifics of need, particularly from the intersection with Rt. 219 to the Sand/Salt shed, were presented.  Additionally, the question of whether to do this work via a comprehensive bid, or smaller pieces, was also discussed.  The members requested that Harley, as Chairman, ask the Select Board to confirm the status of selection of a Bid Committee in accordance with the Road Committee Ordinance.
Harley reported on his conversations with Jeremy Johnson, the Road Commissioner, on the subject of this year’s planned schedule and needs for various roads.  Discussion ensued regarding the various facets affecting the jobs.  Based on the information available, the Committee made the following recommendations:

a)  Labrador Pond Road

Finish current project -- wooden planks for bridge, to allow access to camp on other side.

b) Church Street and Pine Shores Road

Finish the couple of culverts and ditching (currently in schedule).

c) Grading

It was noted that all gravel roads in the town need grading and that is in progress.  Neil noted the Labrador Pond Road grading was excellent and also commented that the Tucker Road is now good too. Harley indicated it is the intent to have all the grading completed this year.

d) Gurney Hill Road
Ditching will be done to the Sand/Salt shed and also at the top corner to keep the water from the culvert off the road. 

After considerable discussion as to aspects and variables related to the lower piece of the road, Harley Swanson made a motion, seconded by Neil Hanley, to recommend to the Select Board a complete job on Gurney Hill Road from the intersection with Rt. 219 to a bit beyond the Sand/Salt shed entrance, with a subbase, and base gravel if needed, to be done this year, specifically excluding paving this year.  The motion passed unanimously.  

e) Materials Sampling and Testing 

There was considerable discussion regarding materials and appropriate due diligence.  It was agreed that samples should be tested to assure compliance with bid specs and basic quality control.  Samples should also be held for future testing in the event of quality failure after project completion.  

Dan Maddox made a motion, seconded by Neil Hanley that initial and continuous sampling be taken by a qualified designee of the Road Committee, of the gravel to be placed in the road bed, and as it is being placed, and that it be taken by said sampler for qualified lab testing.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Discussion regarding the costs of outside lab testing versus the Town maintaining its own equipment for standard testing then ensued.  It was noted that about 10 external lab tests would be the same cost as having the proper equipment in the Town, and that maintaining its own equipment would allow the town to evaluate quality at any time, without a time delay on projects.

Dan Maddox made a motion, seconded by Barry Langer, to recommend the Town acquire a set of screens and shaker, and an appropriate digital scale, for road materials testing.  The motion passed unanimously.  
The Committee’s request that the Town purchase a temperature gun to test the temperature of asphalt prior to paving, from the prior meeting, was also noted.  
f) Road Surface Management System 
The Road Committee discussed the benefits of the Road Surface Management System program and agreed to implement administrative procedures related to incorporating a continuing review for Hartford roads.  Each member will have a RSMS Field Manual for reference.  It is intended that teams will be set to do all Hartford roads – possibly one team to do gravel roads and another for paved roads.  It was noted that there is a benefit to consistency in the evaluation between and among roads.
Dan Maddox made a motion, seconded by Neil Hanley, that the Select Board be requested to purchase the required license, at a cost of $75.00, for the RSMS 11 software package to be used by the Road Committee. The motion passed unanimously. 

4.  New Business
Harley and Barry commented on the materials available for road considerations, especially the excellent quality and benefits of the “Maintaining Gravel Roads Book.” It was recommended that all the Committee members review it.  There is also a Federal Highway Administration publication “Problems Associated With Gravel Roads” (May 1998), that may also be available as an Adobe pdf file.  It will be in the Road Committee library for review.  A third manual “Gravel Roads – Maintenance and Design Manual” also contains very good information. 
 Questions were raised regarding roads related responsibilities, duties, and contracting.  It was agreed to review the Maine Statutes related to the subject and any materials available from the Maine Municipal Association.  Leslie will research materials available for the Committee.  

Dan Maddox made a motion, seconded by Barry Langer, to request the Town Clerk provide the Road Committee with a copy of the contract/contracts between the Town and the Road Commissioner.  The motion passed unanimously.
It was agreed that the next meetings will be scheduled for September 10th and 24th.  The October meeting may be set for October 15th, and there may be team fieldwork in October, to be determined.  Neil noted that some of the road ‘field review’ should be done after storms.  

Harley, as Chairman, will apprise the Select Board of the Committee’s recommendations and will check with the Select Board to ascertain that the temperature gun has been ordered.  

5.  Adjournment  

Dan Maddox made a motion, seconded by Neil Hanley, to adjourn at 8:40 p.m.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie F. P. Boness

Secretary

Hartford Road Committee
